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Ann Arbor Bicycle Touring Society
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Ann Arbor 48106

AABTS Spring Potluck
Wednesday March 31, 2010

at the Grotto Club
2070 W. Stadium Blvd., Ann Arbor

Set up & Socialize 6:00 p.m.
Dinner at 7:00 p.m.

p
Bring a dish to feed six.p
place settingp
Do not bring chips/drinks/snacks, etc.

(will be provided)
� Please no merchandise sales

Spring Potluck Special Features:
? AABTS Board Member Elections
? 2009 Annual Mileage Awards & Trophies
? 2009 Personalized Mileage Patch Awards
? 2009 Lifetime Mileage Patch & Pin Awards
? 2009 Ride Captain Prize Drawings
? 2009 Commuter Mileage Awards

Future Potluck Dates for 2010 are:

Spring: Wednesday March 31, 2010
� Board Elections, Awards, Mileage

Patches, Trophies, Ride Captain Prizes, OHR
Volunteer sign-up, Annual Meeting

Fall: Friday October 1, 2010
� 2010 Mileage Patch Design Contest,

Name Officers and maybe a special presen-
tation

Holiday: Thursday Dec 9, 2010
� Entertainment

— Dan Harrison — a2dan@sbcglobal.net
734-476-4944



2 Newsletter of the Ann Arbor Bicycle Touring Society

AABTS Board Member Elections
at March 31 Potluck
Two to be Elected
By Dan Harrison

The club will hold its annual meeting at
the March 31, 2010 potluck. Two of the five
AABTS board members will be elected at the
potluck. Board members serve for a two year
term and set club policy, long range plans,
get club volunteers, and name officers. It is a
good way to get to know the club, meet new
people, and help guide our club. Please con-
sider nominating yourself. If you have any
questions or would like to nominate yourself
please contact the club President Doug Tidd,
Board Chairperson Don Broadway, Dan Har-

rison or any Club Board Member prior to the
potluck.

You can email your nomination by March
21, 2010, to:

Don Broadway at don@xyzijk.com
Doug Tidd at dougtidd@yahoo.com
Dan Harrison at a2dan@sbcglobal.net

Board Member Term Ends Email Address

Tom Powell 03/2010 tpowell@umich.edu

Mark Shields 03/2010 meshield@tds.net

Chris Marble 03/2011 marblec@muskegon.cc.mi.ucr

Deb Beer 03/2011 dsbeer20@yahoo.com

Don Broadway 03/2011 don@xyzijk.com

(Chair)

The Pack near Mayport Naval Station on the Final Day

Dave and Sandy Hahn's
Ride2Recovery Experience�

(www.Ride2Recovery.com)

by Dave Hahn
Fitness Challenge Foundation

23679 Calabasas Rd #420,
Calabasas, CA 91302

F irst Day: Safely In
Just letting you know we made it safely to

Spring Hill FL—58 miles. It was inspiring,
but not because of the scenery.

We started from MacDill AFB with a rous-

ing sendoff by a general and a trumpeter. The
cruise around the Tampa Bay was very pleas-
ant—and the scenic highlight of the day. The
rest of the day was on busy roads, very urban,
but with safe shoulders most of the time.

We met a young man today, Noah. He
was struggling at the 47 mile point. We in-
vited him to join us and take advantage of
our draft. He readily agreed, but it took only
a moment to see he was totally spent. One of
our vans came along at just the right time for
him to crawl in and ride to our destination.
Noah is not a quitter. He was riding with a

� This is originally a collection of emails Dave sent to his family after each day's ride.
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prosthetic arm and leg on his left side. Now
three years into his recovery he rode 47 miles
today. Go Noah!!

Noah

I have no aches or pains tonight. How
could I?

Second Day: Safely In
We are in at Wildwood FL—69 miles. To-
day was a struggle for me. Although I drank
huge quantities of liquid today, I must have
started out in a depleted state. I had no power
and experienced some cramping. Blondie and
Little Blue (her trusty bike) had to haul my
carcass 22 miles from the first rest stop to
lunch. I was being dropped by one wounded
warrior after another. These men and women
are awesome!

After lunch was better. By the time we
resumed, I was rehydrated and feeling fine.
We joined a group of about 20 riders and
made the last 20+ miles in good shape. Gotta'
go have something to drink: : : Bye for now.

Third Day: Safely In
Nice ride today—65 miles. Mostly country
roads, horse farms and such, temps in the low
80's.

We rode with the same group today we
hooked up with yesterday after lunch. We
have one of the wounded warriors in the
group, Jeremiah. He is one big dude—not
exactly built for cycling, if you take my mean-
ing. :o) He only got his bike about a week
before this event, so he is doing really great
to hang in there to the finish each day.

You can tell he's suffering. There are the
normal signs; lagging, weaving. But, today he
clarified how much when he said to Blondie,

``I wish I were back in Iraq right now!''

Jeremiah

Post-Ride Note: We rode with Jeremiah
every day for the balance of the ride and sat
with him at dinner every night. We came
to learn he was a Staff Sergeant in the Ma-
rine Corps who had fought heroically at the
battle of Fallujah in Iraq, for which he was
awarded a Purple Heart and the Navy Cross
(the Navy's highest honor for valor). He
came home with multiple physical injuries,
but most severe was PTSD. It led him to drug
addiction and attempted suicide: : : and later
to authoring a book entitledShadow of the
Sword: A Marine's Journey of War, Heroism,
and Redemption(well worth reading). Today
he has a family and a bright future, although
I feel sure the demons occasionally raise their
heads still.

Last night we had dinner at a Legion
Hall; great meal of smoked chicken, coleslaw,
baked beans, and more. Cheerleaders (of the
older variety) greeted us as we rolled in. Lo-
cal dignitaries and lots of Legionnaires shook
our hands and thanked us as we entered the
Hall. All the armed service songs, and other
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patriotic songs entertained us. Everywhere we
stop, the Legionnaires and the USO can't do
enough for us.

Every little burg we go through has people
outside cheering us as we go by. It's really
inspiring.

And, the American Legion Riders (volun-
teer motorcyclists from across the country) are
just outstanding escorts. They block traffic
from behind, and at intersections as we ap-
proach, so traffic has to let us through with-
out stopping. Here's an example of how good
they are: Today there was a cement truck
rolling down a steep hill toward an intersec-
tion we were about to enter. Although the
green light was with the truck, the Legion-
naire bravely stood his ground and, thank
God, the truck was able to stop! We are in
very good hands, and very good company!

Fourth Day: Safely In
Another good day of riding—63 miles from
Ocala to Gainesville. Blondie, on Little
Blue, led our group the last 14 miles into
Gainesville. She is definitely inspired by hav-
ing all these military men around! We had
all manner of law enforcement accompanying
us through town—sirens, flashing lights, the
whole nine yards. Obama doesn't get treated
any better.

Today we added Jerry to our group; an-
other wounded warrior. Jerry had skin grafts
over most of his body (especially his face) as
a result of burns. Both hands have fingers
missing and are badly deformed, but some-
how he managed to shift the gears and stay
with us to the end. Every day we meet a new
hero.

I forgot to tell you about a really inspiring
thing that happened yesterday. We passed an
elementary school along the way and hun-
dreds of little kids were crowded along a
fence shouting, ``U-S-A!, U-S-A!'' Later all
of us confessed to being choked up by that
moment. Tonight we are off to dinner at
The Swamp—the University of Florida sta-
dium; home of Gator football. We'll be din-
ing in Touchdown Terrace, a really swanky
place where you can dine and watch the

Gators—usually $500 per seat. I doubt we'll
be eating the same cuisine, and the Gators
won't be playing, but still: : :Afterward we
will have a chance to use up our pent up en-
ergy by running around on the football field.

Jerry Rounding a Corner

Fifth Day: Safely In
Safely in, but it was a tough day today—80
miles. Lots of headwinds, but really good
road surface for all but a 4–5 miles.

Little Blue is having a mechanical issue.
It sounds like the bottom bracket (bearings)
needs to be replaced. We hope our mechanic
can fix it, but we'll go on whatever the case
turns out to be. It may last for the full ride.
We are staying at the World Golf Hall of
Fame near St. Augustine. Unfortunately, the
headwinds made our arrival so late we didn't
have a chance to see the exhibits.

Sandy and Dave Hahn and Little Blue
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The Chief of Naval Operations (the Navy's
representative on the Joint Chiefs of Staff),
Admiral Roughhead, joined us at dinner
tonight and will ride with us tomorrow on our
final day as we ride into Jacksonville. We'll
have a welcome and a late lunch at Naval Sta-
tion Mayport and, later, a tailgate party be-
fore we attend the pro football game between
Jacksonville and Indianapolis.

Look for us on television. Our whole
group will participate in pregame ceremonies
and the coin toss.

Coming into Mayport Naval Station

Sixth Day: Safely In
Safely in on the final day!!! It was a very busy
schedule from the moment we arrived until
bedtime well after midnight, so I haven't been
able to catch you up until now.

Little Blue made it all the way in, but she
will be going to the shop asap. We rode 53
miles overall and regrouped just as we en-
tered Jacksonville, so we made quite a show
with 100's of riders streaming in all decked
out in our red, white and blue jerseys. The
Chief of Naval Operations led the way—and
this wasn't just a rank thing, he's a really
good rider! We arrived at Naval Station May-
port to lots of cheering, military band, and
food—lots of food. While we ate we were
entertained by a really good rock band com-
prised of sailors.

Then we were bused to the hotel for
a quick shower and change before attend-
ing a tailgate party before the Jaguars'
game—hosted by the major ride sponsor,
United Healthcare.

At the tailgate party a couple of the riders
spoke in front of the group about their experi-

ence on the ride. Nick, our newest hero, rode
with his 13-year-old son, Brandon. Nick told
a little of the terrible darkness he had gone
through since returning from war and how it
had torn through his family. It had reached
the point where his son would no longer have
anything to do with him. Something inspired
him to ask the organization leaders if he could
bring his son along on the Florida Challenge
Ride. When the answer was ``Yes!'', he says,
``I got up off the couch and out of my garage
and got help.'' In front of all of us he faced
his son and told him how much he loved
him and they hugged like they would never
let go. We were all blubbering like babies.
Ride2Recovery truly saved this man!!

Nick and Brandon

Our whole group joined in pre-game cere-
monies and went out on the field before the
game to be recognized. It was a great capstone
to the event! And, it was a good game too.
Although our seats were beyond the end zone,
we only sat there for half the game. At half-
time we were invited to join the VIPs in the
United Healthcare box (next to the Jaguars
owners suite). Nice!

Nathan Rounds a Corner
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Out from Under the Helmet
Frank Lamitola: Graphic Artist

by Lynda Collins

I f someone cycled around 4500 club miles
plus more miles, how would they have

time for much else? However, that some-
one, Frank Lamitola, as a graphic artist each
year designs the One Helluva Ride jerseys,
tee shirts, hats, socks, and other parapherna-
lia. He's been doing this for the club for over
twenty years and his designs are ever popular
and sold out. In fact, many of us wear them
every summer.

Buster's Dad: Frank

First of all though, Frank is a dedicated cy-
clist who both bikes many miles each year for
the club patch and, having ridden in Michi-
gan and other states, has thoughts of complet-
ing at least one ride in every state. He does
Pedal Across Lower Michigan (P.A.L.M.)
each year and has completed the Dick Allen
Lansing to Mackinaw City (DALMAC) for
many years. In past summers he has biked the
Register's Annual Great Bicycle Ride Across
Iowa (RAGBRAI), the Horsey Hundred in
Kentucky, and other week long rides in vari-
ous states. Traveling to Europe, he has ridden
in Italy, Switzerland, France, and Germany
and four times in Great Britain. In Switzer-
land and France, Frank scaled the Alps on
his bike on an Ericson tour in 2001 reach-
ing some of the same peaks as Lance Arm-
strong. This May he, along with his wife
Vickie and friend Dorothy Stock, will be bik-
ing the thousand miles from Land's End to

John-O-Groat in Scotland as a complete end-
to-end tour of the British Isles.

Frank on PALM

Yet, besides cycling, Frank has always been
interested in artistic endeavors. For many
years, he was involved in wood carving and
has several carvings in his home that he
completed under the guidance of his mentor
George Keilhoffer. Using pencil and paper,
he has sketched the family pets. Then in the
80's he took classes at W.C.C. in graphic arts.
It is those skills he plies for OHR and other
bike rides.

Horsey Hundred

Originally a New Yorker, Frank moved to
Ann Arbor in l978 to work for the E.P.A.
Soon after he joined the AABTS, and since
l983 he has been an involved member. He
saw an opportunity to help the club initially
by volunteering his art skills for the task of
designing a club mileage patch. That led to
other projects, such as the newsletter layout
and art, along with maps and tee-shirt designs
for One Helluva Ride, which allowed him
more latitude and space for a design. He also
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created the club's logo and stationery that has
been used for many years.

Finally, for the past ten years, he has pro-
duced the jerseys for One Helluva Ride. Most
recently in addition, he has created jerseys
for P.A.L.M., the Bicycle Adventure Club
(BAC), the Aardvarks ( the AABTS Tandem
Cyclists), and a California group, the Skyline
Club.

In the beginning the designs were produced
on paper using a pencil. Now he uses a MAC
computer and an Adobe graphics program.
The work is done in the winter and 98%
completed by the spring. Then the manufac-
turer is provided with the art and refits it to
their shirt with Frank's approval.

He has also worked with DeFeet socks by
providing them with custom designed socks
for One Helluva Ride and a new club sock as
an accessory to the club's jersey design. This
is being reviewed by the AABTS Board and
may be approved soon. Another club jersey
project has also been forwarded to the Board
for review and approval to benefit our high
mileage club members (over l00,000 lifetime
miles) but due to funding constraints may be
approved only at a later date.

This year's One Helluva Ride merchandise
is now complete, and we will soon see the
items on the AABTS web page. Everyone is
looking forward to his creation for 2010 and
what we'll be wearing next year.

Follow-up:
The summer accident on

Maple Road

by Paul Alman

Just a quick updateon the outcome of the
trial of Nicholas Wahl, the young man who

killed local cyclist Tim Pincikowski last July
on Maple Road. Washtenaw County Circuit
Judge Melinda Morris accepted Wahl's guilty
plea to negligent homicide in January. Un-
der the terms of an agreement he will receive

no upfront jail time. Wahl will be sentenced
on February 22nd under the Holmes Youth-
ful Trainee Act which means he will have no
criminal record if he successfully completes
his probation.

Judge Morris has a great deal of discretion
in setting the terms of Wahl's probation, and
Tim's family has strongly urged that the pro-
bation contain a large portion of community
service. In a letter supporting the families rec-
ommendations, the Washtenaw Bicycling and
Walking Coaling, and the League of Michi-
gan Cyclists, recognizing that a plea agree-
ment in in place, both urged ``: : : that in this
specific case, an appropriate sentence would
include a large portion of community service
in public education particularly to new and
young drivers on the serious dangers in dis-
tracted driving.''

Further, both stated, however, they wanted
` :̀ : : to emphasize that in no way do we con-
done a less than vigorous prosecution of any-
one responsible for the taking of a cyclist's
life, but recognize that in this case, a plea ar-
rangement is in place, and based on informa-
tion we have, we do agree that this is an ap-
propriate action in this tragic accident.'' This
is in answer to many cyclists who feel that the
death of any rider at the hands of a automo-
bile driver should result in the incarceration
of the driver.

Those who would like to offer their recom-
mendations on the sentencing of Wahl, can
write to Judge Morris:

Honorable Melinda Morris
Washtenaw County Circuit Court
101 E. Huron St., PO Box 8645
Ann Arbor, MI 48107-8645

Paul

Paul Alman
pdalman@att.net
734-775-1156
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The Worst Day of Year Ride: : :
that Wasn't
by Paul Alman

F or the nearly 200 riderswho showed up
to participate in another Worst Day of

the Year,disappointwas the ``Word of the
Day''. Those who remember last year when
the temperature never got above 15 degrees,
with wind and remnants of the snow which
had been dumped on us since early Decem-
ber, or two years ago when the roads were
wet and nasty, temperatures in the low 20s,
this year was like riding in Florida. Wait a
minute, Florida was probably colder and nas-
tier!

We woke up with promises of rain and
thundershowers, winds gusting to 25 mph,
and unfortunately temps in the mid-40s.
However, Dewight Plotner and the crew from
Wheels in Motion who organized the ride
again, dropped the ball, and by ride time
(rides left from 12:30 PM to 2:30 PM, no
rain, and only medium winds and no Polar
Express coming through. Sigh.

Nearly 30 riders did the 40 mile loop and
all finished as expected (last year less than
50% did the whole distance), about 40 did
the 20 mile loop, over 50 joined me on the
In-Town 12 mile loop, and I didn't hear
how many did the 6 mile In-Town loop. A

handful of AABTS members participated in
this Invitational Ride. One of my strongest
impressions was what a great variety of rid-
ers participated—some racers, some moun-
tain bikers, some UM students, some families,
some commuter cyclists, some newbies, quite
a few out of towners, and all were having a
great time!

The riders ended up at the Arbor Brewing
Company whose staff closed off two rooms
for us, provided an excellent and hearty soup
with nice crusty bread, as well as having their
outstanding beers available. The mood was
boisterous, and the addition of the Bicycle
Choir was an added treat. Wheels in Motion
and various local merchants provided swag
that was won by a dozen or so drawing par-
ticipants. The whole scene reminded me of
how the social aspects of riding is an impor-
tant component to cycling. A good time was
had by all.

Oh, one final thing, I asked for a refund
of my fee on the basis of false advertising,
but then I remembered this was a free ride.
For you who don't head south to escape the
Michigan winter (part of what makes living
here manageable) mark your 2011 To-Do-
List to include the Worst Day of Year Ride
(usually the last Sunday in January). You
won't be disappointed, unless of course, the
weather doesn't cooperate.
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Memories of December 2009 Potluck

Mr. B. (Mark Braun), one of the finest players of classic blues and boogie piano, appeared at
the AABTS potluck in December 2009. More than 120 AABTS members enjoyed the excellent
performance. — Photos by Alex Wagner

Typesetting: Jonathan Rodgers, Ann Arbor MI


